Minutes
Texas Oral Health Coalition Board of Directors Meeting
San Antonio Area Foundation Wells Center
Thursday, January 12, 2017

Call to Order: 
Chairperson Sherdeana Owens, DDS, called the meeting of the Texas Oral Health Coalition (TxOHC) Board of Directors (BOD) meeting to order at 9:06 a.m., January 12, 2017.

Members Present:  
Sherdeana Owens, DDS, MPA; Sharon Dickinson, CDA, CDPMA, RDA, CRFDA, CPFDA; Christina Murphey, RN, PhD; Donna Morris, RDH, MEd; David Cappelli, DMD, MPH, PhD; Kila Johnson, DDS; Johanna De Young, BSN, DDS, MPH; Maria Wellisch, RN, LNFA; Nancy Cline, RDH, MPH; and Gary Badger, DDS, MS

Members Absent: 
Eric Harrington, DDS, PHD; Rhonda Stokley, DDS

Others Present: 
Beth Stewart, RDH; Jessica Stewart, MA

Welcome: 
Chairperson Owens welcomed everyone to the meeting. The agenda was approved with no editions.

Appointment of Minutes Review Committee: 
The following Board members were appointed to review January 12, 2017 minutes: Kila Johnson and Johanna De Young

Minutes: 
Minutes from the 2016 Pre-Summit Board Meeting were discussed with minor corrections noted. Motion was made by Nancy Cline and seconded by Donna Morris to approve the minutes, as corrected. Motion was approved unanimously.

Minutes from the 2016 Post-Summit Board Meeting were discussed with minor corrections noted. Motion was made by Nancy Cline and seconded by David Cappelli to approve the minutes, as corrected. Motion was approved unanimously.

Treasurer’s Report:
Treasurer Johanna DeYoung and Executive Director Beth Stewart reviewed the profit and loss statement. Following discussion, the report was filed for audit.



TxOHC updates: Beth Stewart
· Partnerships
Ms. Stewart reviewed the current national and statewide partnerships TxOHC has with various agencies. The BOD made suggestions for future partnerships. The BOD requested to add the Texas Dental Assistants Association (TDAA), and the Texas Dental Hygiene Association (TDHA) to the partnership list on the website. She encouraged all BOD members to review the partnership listing on the TxOHC website.  
· Legislative Activities
Ms. Stewart reviewed with the BOD 2015 Legislative Session activities. She will keep the BOD apprised of legislative activities for the 2017 Legislative Session.

Recessed for break at 10:30 a.m., and reconvened at 10:50 a.m.

TxOHC updates continued:
· Programs
Perinatal Oral Health Program 
Superior Health Plan has a grant proposal out for $5000.00. Data is being collected to submit the application for the grant.
Healthy Resources in Action (HRIA)
The University of Texas School of Public Health MPH candidate is updating the Department of State Health Services (DSHS) 2000 Medicaid costs-saving report as it pertains to Community Water Fluoridation (CWF).
	Water Fluoridation Program
Ms. Stewart updated the BOD on the ongoing fluoridation issues in Texas. She shared the work done to date to obtain or reinstate fluoridation in cities across Texas.  Recently, the Mayor of Buda, TX, contacted Ms. Stewart regarding restarting fluoridation in the city. Buda, TX will be convening a public hearing regarding fluoridation in its city. The TxOHC will ask those on the fluoridation e-list to write letters in favor of fluoridation. It will also be posted on TxOHC social media sites.
	Advancing the Oral Health Movement in Texas (ATOHMIT).  
Ms. Stewart noted the ATOHMIT Workgroups were continuing to meet with an end of year convening for Workgroups on Friday, June 9, 2017, from 9:00 am – 2:00 pm. Venue to be announced.
	Emergency Department Non-Traumatic Dental Conditions (ED NTDC)
Namrata Singhal, BSD, MPH-Dc from A. T. Still University College of Graduate Health Studies is doing a cost/charge analysis in conjunction with the project to reduce the burden of uninsured ED NTDC visits in hospitals and selected urgent care facilities in Texas. 
	Midwest Dental Collaboration Stakeholder Initiative
Ms. Stewart discussed the initiative to date. Midwest has pledged to continue the initiative for 2017-2018 and is donating another TPC Portable Unit to be given away during the summit in 2017.
	
Communications
Ms. Jessica Stewart reviewed the analytics data from current social media sites and discussed proposed website pages with the Board  
Recessed for lunch at 11:50 a.m., and reconvened at 12:40 p.m.

Next Steps: Beth Stewart and Jessica Stewart
Public Relations Handbook
Ms. Stewart passed out drafts to BOD members of a Public Relations/Marketing Handbook, which contains information for them to use at various meetings and activities to promote the TxOHC. The areas covered within the handbook are:    
· Mission/Vision/History
· Board of Directors List
· 2017 Legislative Priorities
· TxOHC Programs
· Partnerships and Sponsor Prospectus
· Communications
· Donations
· Executive Summary

Texas Oral Health Report Card
Ms. Stewart discussed the Texas Oral Health Report Card developed by TxOHC staff.  The BOD discussed the use of this with suggested revisions. Revisions will be made and sent to the BOD for use.  

Prospective Member guide
This standalone document can be utilized for non-member organization or individual member recruitment. A donation form will be added to the document.  

Legislative Issue Briefs for 2017; 85th Texas Legislative Session
Ms. Stewart presented advocacy briefs on the following:
· Community Water Fluoridation
The BOD discussed the issue brief, referred hereafter as the Healthy Smiles Bill, and requested revisions prior to sending it to the Legislators. David Cappelli moved to support the Healthy Smiles Bill, as amended. Maria Wellisch seconded the motion. Following a discussion, the motion was approved unanimously. The BOD continued discussion regarding the Healthy Smiles Bill and the revisions to be made. Johanna DeYoung moved to table the Healthy Smiles Bill until it has been revised and approved. Gary Badger seconded the motion. Following a discussion, the motion was approved unanimously.
· Adult Oral Health Care 
The brief was reviewed by the BOD who requested revisions be made prior to the BOD approval 

2017 TxOHC Oral Health Summit
Ms. Stewart discussed the 2016 summit and provided an evaluation summary to the BOD. She provided an outline for the 2017 summit with potential topics and speakers. She asked the BOD to review and to send her any comments or suggestions for the summit. She discussed the sponsor prospectus and encouraged all BOD members to try and obtain sponsors for the TxOHC and for the summit. The BOD proposed Ms. Stewart send out a survey monkey to Community Health Care professionals to inquire RE their interest in the summit and their need for continuing education credits.

Mission 80/20  
The Mission 80/20 idea was taken, with permission, from Dr. Susan Maples, DDS, MSBA, Speaker from the 2016 Oral Health Summit. The goal is for the TxOHC to recognize/celebrate persons, 80 years of age and older, who have retained 20 or more teeth and incorporate program activities to aid in this effort.

State Oral Health Plan (SOHP) 2017-2023: Nancy Cline
Ms. Cline presented the draft of the state oral health plan. She gave a brief overview of the background and previous plans. The current plan was written by Ms. Cline, David Cappelli and Dr. Ronda Stokley, State Dental Director. After discussion of each area of the plan, the Board made revisions. David Cappelli moved to accept the 2017 – 2023 Texas Oral Health Program State Plan, as amended. Christina Murphey seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.  

Roadmap – align TxOHC with the State Oral Health Plan:  Beth Stewart
Ms. Stewart asked each BOD member to fill in the outline of the2017-2023 State Oral Health Plan that aligns the SOHP goals with TxOHC actions. Those need to be sent to Ms. Stewart as soon as possible.

Business: Chairperson Owens
· Conflict of Interest: Beth Stewart
Ms. Stewart requested BOD members who had not previously signed the conflict of interest form, sign the form.
· Appointment of action teams (prior committees)
This was tabled until after the strategic plan has been finalized.
· Contracts for the Executive Director and Administrative Assistant/Social Media Manager
The BOD adjourned the BOD Meeting at 4:37 p.m., and went directly into an Executive Session to discuss the contracts and proposals. The Executive Session recessed at 4:46 p.m. The Executive Session will reconvene on Friday, January 14, 2017, after the proposed budget is discussed.

The BOD meeting was recessed at 4:50 p.m., and will reconvene on January 13, 2017.

At 8:05, on Friday, January 13, 2017, the BOD Meeting reconvened at the Morningside Ministries in San Antonio TX.  – Gary Badger, Erik Harrington, Rhonda Stokley are absent, all other Board members are present.

Proposed 2017 Budget:  Beth Stewart
The budget was present by Ms. Stewart. After discussion, Sharon Dickinson made the following motion to accept the proposed 2017 TxOHC budget.  Christina Murphey seconded the motion. Motion was approved unanimously.

The BOD recessed for Executive Session at 8:24 a.m., to discuss contracts for the Executive Director and Administrative Assistant/Social Media Manager. The BOD Meeting reconvened at 8:35 a.m.

HRSA Grant Opportunity: Johanna DeYoung
Dr. DeYoung discussed the HRSA grant, which is a four-year grant. It is a very comprehensive grant proposal application. The BOD felt TxOHC was not in a position to apply. Ms. Stewart will approach other organizations to partner in this endeavor.

Announcements:  
Ms. Cline discussed Senate Bill 430, which will allow Dental Hygienist to administer local anesthesia. TDHA has already submitted this to this legislative session. Following discussion, David Cappelli moved that TxOHC support SB 430 allowing dental hygienists in Texas to administer local anesthesia. Johanna DeYoung seconded the motion. Motion was approved unanimously.

Dates were established for the future conference Board calls.  The next conference Board call will be February 8, 2017, at 12:00 noon CST.

The National Oral Health Conference will be held from April 24-26, 2017 in Albuquerque NM, Pre-conference will be conducted from April 22-23, 2017.

The ATOHMT end of the year convening for workgroups – Friday, June 9, 2017 9:00 a.m. - 2:00 p.m.

TxOHC Oral Health Summit, November 9-11, 2017.

Maria Wellisch moved to adjourn. Christina Murphey seconded the motion. Motion was approved unanimously.

Having no further business Chairperson Owens adjourned the BOD Meeting at 9:00 a.m.

After a short break, the BOD began its Strategic Planning Workshop.


Submitted By:
Sharon Dickinson
Secretary
1/27/2017
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